MINUTES OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL MEETING
June 28, 2011 
105 Houchens

Convene – Meeting Convened at 3:00 PM – Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean presiding.

Ex-Officio present:  Dr. Paul DeMarco, Associate Dean SIGS
Members Present:  Ray Austin, Haribabu Bodduluri, Sherri Brown, Barbara Clark, Eileen Estes, Travis Gault, Mehmed Kantardzic, Karen Kopelson, Bibhuti Sar, Joseph Steffen, Gennaro Vito, Kristin Wilson, and Pam Yankeelov.
Members Absent: Susan Olson Allen, Deborah Armstrong, Jean Christensen, James Fiet, Jafar Hadizadeh, Mary Hums, Debra Journet, Luke Milligan, and John Naber, David Scott, Judy Wulff.
Guests: 
Tom Geoghegan, Associate Dean for Graduate and Post-Doctoral Studies at the School of Medicine.
1. Welcome

Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean SIGS opened the meeting at 3:00 PM of the Graduate Council.    

2. ACTION Item: Consideration of minutes of April 26, 2011
Dr. Boehm asked for approval of the April 26, 2011 meeting minutes.  Several corrections on seconds on previous motions; move Karen Kopelson from “absent” to “present” for April’s meeting.  MOTION by Joe Steffen; seconded by ​​​​​​​​​​​​Haribabu Bodduluri.  APPROVED as amended.

3. ACTION Item: Proposed Wording changes in School of Medicine Bylaws regarding Graduate Faculty appointments.  
Dr. Boehm introduced Dr. Tom Geoghegan, Associate Dean for Graduate and Post-Doctoral Studies at the School of Medicine, to give an overview.  He explained that when the Minimum Guidelines for Graduate Education in the School of Medicine were developed, that the recommendation for graduate faculty was originally adopted from the old criteria.  Over time those don’t always illustrate what those two levels are.  They have been revised as follows:
a) Previous title: Member status ; New title: regular graduate faculty

b) Previous title: Senior status; New title: graduate research training faculty

The School of Medicine actually houses seven graduate programs (5 in basic biomedical sciences/ research based); two that are not research based: 

·  Audiology is a division in the Dept of Surgery.  Students required to do a research project but don’t do research thesis per se; they do receive a doctoral degree.
·  Masters in Speech Pathology (Communication Disorders in Department of Surgery) is also a professional degree, with a small research component. 
· Neither of the above graduate programs requires committees with formal chairs or thesis directors.

This motion has been approved by the faculty at the School of Medicine.  MOTION to approve by Joe Steffen; second by Barbara Clark.  APPROVED.
4. Discussion of Proposal to require Electronic Theses and Dissertations (ETD)
Dr. Boehm introduced this “working handout.”  Years ago the topic of electronic theses came up, but there was not much support, although the libraries were very interested. It’s come up again.  We sent Courtney Kerr, who oversees dissertations processes for the graduate school, to a conference in May on ETD. Before she went Dr. Boehm asked Dean Fox (Dean of Libraries) to give Dr. Boehm a list of questions for Courtney to get answers to (on handout) while she was there.  We’ve also met with the library since to talk about the whole context of open access to research.  Some of the questions he asked were:
· As institutions move to ETD’s do they continue to retain print copies?  No, most go electronic.  There is an issue of server space needs that will need to be addressed as we move to electronic form.
· Work flow issues – they remain mostly the same. You have to make sure you have everything covered.

· Embargo questions –We already face some of those questions now; many of your students give permission to libraries to put their dissertations up right away.  There can be access allowed just to university community, access to everybody, there can be an embargo for a year right now (copyright or done on sponsored funds and can’t publish for another year, etc). We’d have to work out embargo issues, but not a big issue.

· What surprises people shared about processing – (answered by people at the conference) she says most of intellectual property issues that were surrounding on-line access have been resolved and are been embraced by most faculty, students, and publishers. Still some questions about open access but not a lot about ETDs. 
We also asked her to find out what were the benefits of ETDs:
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We propose to Graduate Council that we will work with the Libraries to make this a requirement of all students by next May 2012 that all dissertations and theses would have to submit electronically.  Dr. DeMarco said there would be a template for students to use.  Dr. Steffen asked if everyone had Adobe Writer/Reader (software) to be able to process or read the theses/dissertations.  If a faculty person wants a paper copy, the student can submit one.  Dr. Boehm asked for the council’s support as we go through this and be ambassadors to your colleagues.   Dr. Kristin Wilson commented that the College of Ed owns software (Lifetex?) for storage space. Dr. Boehm will talk to DGS and Deans to spell out more. Looking for a couple of small pilot programs by December. 
Kent School, CEHD, and Medicine offered to help with pilot program.

5. New nomination deadlines for SIGS Tuition and dissertation completion awards – Dr. Paul DeMarco (handout)
Dr. DeMarco referred to the SIGS scholarship and tuition awards page on the SIGS website.  We’ve established nomination deadlines for these because these usually trickle in through the semester and it’s hard for us to plan for these, so we’ve established deadlines for each semester.  We’ve also given some guidelines when our decision will be made so you and the students will know whether or not they’ve received the award.  If you can share and disseminate this information and we are going to try to adhere to this.  Dr. Boehm commented that if units don’t get the nomination in by the deadline, your student might not compete. Part of it is that we’ve had greater demand for these awards, those are limited because they carry the full stipend.  Some student nominations came in too late, when they would’ve been a good candidate.  Dr. DeMarco said the awards are to be based on merit, but up to this point we’ve been liberal, but we’re getting to a stage, where we cannot fund all that we receive.  Dr. Boehm said we’ve usually held six awards per semester, and more in the spring if more money becomes available. 
6. Progress on Bioinformatics degree proposal – Dr. DeMarco


Dr. DeMarco reported that the recently updated proposal went to Executive APC of Faculty Senate and was reviewed and got good feedback; moving to full Faculty Senate next Wednesday.  Moving along quite nicely. 
7. Update on Professional Development hire – Dr. Eileen Estes

Dr. Boehm introduced and recapped this position.  This is the position we have combined with the Delphi Center to get somebody to run the professional development program (the PLAN). Eileen is the chair of the Professional Development and Welfare Committee, council representative.  Dr. Estes reported that we are down to two candidates from five phone interviews.  We meet Thursday at 10 AM to finalize. Both are ABD, one is defending this week, one in August.  Both are strong candidates, both have experience in this area as graduate students and have taken a lot of initiation responsibility where they are. Backgrounds in teaching and learning and either would be great.  One thing has struck Dr. Estes with this position is that we’ve looked at it as student affairs and professional development. This appealed to both candidates for the opportunity to secure a position at a university that involved both of those.  We’ll make a decision and hope to be able to give you good news real soon. 
8. Student Ambassador Program – Christian Gamm (handout)
Christian gave a brief update on the program. We get asked throughout the year for different organizations to come and talk about graduate school, how to apply and bring current student. We usually take on the same students (usually Travis Gault) to answer questions and share their experience, but with no real incentive.  They also help with graduate student orientation, as well as our visitation program in the spring. What we’ve created is a more structured program, whereas we listed the activities that we expect these ambassadors to participate in, and also meet requirements in order to participate.  We request that they participate in at least three different activities (see handout). The ambassadors we selected were asked to make Graduate Student Orientation one of the things they attend, since we need all hands.  They have to have been in their graduate program for two years, be degree-seeking and in good standing.  Christian also follows up with departments for recommendations on the ambassadors to be sure there are no issues. The students apply on-line and answer a few questions, and a DGS’ application. The incentive for them is a $25 gift card (Kroger card or gas card, or to bookstore). If they attend four activities, they will receive a $150 travel or professional development grant. It’s a win-win situation for them and us.  She referred to a very diverse list, female and male, master’s and PhD students.  The only ones not represented are Nursing and Music.  Congratulate the ones you recognize and they seem humbled to be chosen.  Dr. Boehm also suggested that they could be called up on by units to help with events. If you have questions or need a list of contacts, Christian can provide for you. 
9. Peer Mentoring Program – Dr. Boehm (handout – Resources for Peer Mentoring) 

Dr. Boehm recapped the program, trying to get started.  Something like this was handed out to DGS’ at our March meeting. A number of programs (pg 4) already have peer mentoring programs (English, ASNB, Social Work, and Clinical Psych).  We borrowed from those programs and put together some ideas on why you might want to start a peer mentoring program. Dr. Boehm gave two ideas: some programs start themselves; the DGS says I’m going to start pairing up people and ask the student that has been around longer to “mentor” the new student.  Some programs are actually set up by graduate student s that felt the need for some kind of mentoring program. Students that sometimes have questions or are too shy about asking faculty might get help from someone else; sometimes having someone that cares in that department is often a reason not to leave that department.  One of the things that might be interesting, is a sample peer mentoring contract/guidelines.  Sometimes a student wants someone short of a faculty person to ask questions (where to go to live, to listen to music, etc.).  We want to encourage this as a collaborative project to do research, workshops, presentations, etc. We are going to hold a meeting in the early fall to bring peer mentors/mentees together to see what expectations are. We’ll be sending out more information on that, in case you have someone in mind to send to that meeting,  Mentors also become good recruiting folks next year. 
10. Ideas for issues/projects for next year?  
Dr. Boehm asked for suggestions.  
· Mentoring handbook (Dr. Steffen) – helping faculty become better mentors. Dr. Boehm said we are working to revise that handbook.

· Dr. Bodduluri – referring back to ETDs…advise students about plagiarism and begin sure to verify that they have not inadvertently copied something in their ETD. Can we provide access to software to this? Safe Assign?  Yes, students have access to this through the university.  International students are paranoid about plagiarism.  Dr. Boehm said we actually had a plagiarism workshop for international students.  We have three workshops planned for the fall we have aimed at international graduate students to help them read their academic texts, and then two writing workshops aimed directly at international students in the fall to help them find out what the conventions are for academic discourse sponsored by the Writing Center. Dr. Steffen asked if WE (faculty) should be checking dissertations for this. This is up to the faculty person/department.  No domestic student would be turned away in these workshops, but these were created in response to a request by foreign students.  There will be someone in the graduate office to work with Health Science Center students starting in the fall.  If it’s successful, Bronwyn Williams and Dr. Boehm will work to expand this.  
11. Discussion – (Dr. Kristin Wilson, CEHD) Methods courses not available to our students (outside their discipline). Some will go to other colleges for these courses. Sometimes this is due to pre-requisites.  Dr. Boehm said theoretically any student enrolled at the university should be able to take a course that they are capable of taking in any other unit.  There are possibly policies in place to allow for this.  Co-hort programs are fairly new and they may not have anticipated this option.  Dr. DeMarco commented that sometimes there are space and resource limitations (e.g., computers).  Dr. Boehm will look into this.   
12. Announcement -– Dr. DeMarco said this is the last Graduate Council meeting of this academic year. Next council meeting would normally be in August, but we take August as a vacation month. We would like to take this opportunity to thank those councilors who are rotating off the council:  
Joe Steffen
Mary Hums
Ruth Huber (retired) Bibhuti Sar replacing

Barbara Clark (might be nominated for another term)
Jean Christensen (retired)

Deborah Armstrong
Ray Austin
Mehmed Kantardzic 
13. Old Business - none
14. New Business - none
15.  Adjournment – Dr. Boehm called for adjournment.  Motion to adjourn by Travis Gault. Haribabu Bodduluri seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.
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